	MINUTE NUMBERS 699 



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee
Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 15 February 2005 starting at 7pm

Present:


Councillor A M Knox (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Development Services, Street Scene Manager, Environmental Health Officer (Housing) and the Student Environmental Health Officer.

Also in attendance: Councillor J S Sutcliffe.

695
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J Flitcroft and M Ranson.

696
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 30 November 2004 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

697
HOUSING OPTIONS APPRAISAL

The Chief Executive reported on work which had been done since the Housing Options Appraisal had been discussed by the Housing Committee and this Committee at their November meetings.  A meeting between relevant officers and the Chairman and Vice Chairman of this Committee had been held on the 10 January 2005 and the Chief Executive updated Members on progress which had been achieved with a number of issues such as stock condition survey, visits to neighbouring districts which had been involved in stock transfers and the open meeting of all interested agencies which was scheduled for 23 March 2005 at 7.00pm. 

The Chairman reported that there would be a meeting of the Tenants Panel immediately before this meeting at 6pm.  Members then discussed this matter in some detail.  Amongst the issues raised were:

· The ‘inevitability’ of stock transfer.

· Learning from other Councils who had decided not to agree to stock transfer.

· Whether the ‘Ribble Valley standard’ was achievable.

· Why housing associations did not pick up the bill for £10.5m to achieve the Ribble Valley standard.

· The format of the open meeting (who should attend and who should answer questions).

Councillor S Sutcliffe was given permission to speak.  He questioned why the Council's housing stock had dropped in value from October 2003 – October 2004 and why this had not been highlighted before certain decisions on the housing capital programme were taken.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted at this stage. 

698
TRAFFIC PLAN FOR CLITHEROE 

The Chairman reported that this matter was on the agenda as part of this Committee’s work plan.  He stated that he and the Vice Chairman had drawn up terms of reference for car parking in Clitheroe and he circulated a suggested letter to householders.  

The Street Scene Manager commented that whilst there had been an exchange of correspondence between him and the Chairman he was still unclear about the remit of this issue, particularly whether it should look at just car parking or an overall town centre plan for traffic which may form part of the future forward planning of Clitheroe and/or Longridge.

Members agreed that more work needed to be done once the Housing Options Appraisal had been completed.

RESOLVED:
That consideration of this matter be deferred until after the Housing Options Appraisal had been completed. 

699
RIBBLE VALLEY RADON GAS SURVEY 2004

The Environmental Health Officer (Housing) presented his report on the Radon Gas Survey 2004.  

He explained that radon was a naturally occurring radioactive gas which was formed by the decay of small amounts of uranium present in all rocks and soils.  As a gas radon could move easily through the ground particularly if it was porous or fissured on the surface.

He also explained that in the open air, radon dispersed rapidly and levels were low.  However, in buildings such as homes it could be drawn in through cracks and gaps in the floor and could reach unacceptably high concentrations.  Radon decayed through minute radioactive particles which could be inhaled.  Some of these particles lodge in the lungs and thus increased the risk of lung cancer.

Following research undertaken by the National Radiological Protection Board (NRPB) in the late 1980’s an ‘Action Level’ of 200 becquerels per cubic metre of air was established in order to help limit the health risk.  

During the mid 1990’s, the NRPB carried out an extensive national sampling programme for radon in order to establish the extent of the problem in England.  The results of this survey were then used to help to produce the radon atlas of England first published in 1996 and revised in 2002.  The radon atlas was a radon probability map which divides the whole of England into Radon Effected Areas where 1% or more of homes were estimated to be above the action level.  The atlas showed that there were currently six such areas within the Ribble Valley.  Five of these areas were within the lowest banding of 1-3%.  The sixth radon affected area was in the next banding of 3-5% and included the village of Horton near Gisburn.  

At the beginning of 1999 Ribble Valley Borough Council had carried out a survey of 17 of its own properties located within the radon affected areas of our district.  The results of the survey were significant as four of the properties measured had readings above the action level (two properties in Grindleton and the others in Newton and Holden).  The Council had successfully reduced the radon concentration in three out of four of the properties but the fourth dwelling was proving more difficult and would need more work.  The remaining households in the Radon Affected Area had been notified and in total 32 households had requested a survey and only two properties had readings above the action level.  

During 1999 the significance of geology as the most important factor in controlling the source and distribution of radon became apparent.  The Council received a copy of a radon potential map produced by the British Geological Survey which was based on solid and drift geology for the Liverpool bay area.  Careful extrapolation of this 1:250000 scale map revealed several potential radon hotspots outside our recognised areas.  

Following the alteration of the land charges form in 2002, radon now had a much higher profile during the purchase/sale of the property.  Previously the radon question was discretionary in part 2 of the search but now since 2002, the radon question was a mandatory part 1 item and simply read ‘is the property in a radon affected area?’.

In December 2003 one Council Officers had visited the offices of the British Geological Survey to obtain further information in relation to Radon in the Ribble Valley area.  The British Geological Survey had recommended that we should concentrate our survey on properties located in the following types of limestone rock:

a)
Chatburn limestone – including the villages of Chatburn and Downham.

b)
Clitheroe Knoll reef limestone which was a narrow strip of Clitheroe town centre from the castle through to Salthill Road.

c)
Pendleside limestone including the village of Grindleton.

d)
A second terrace which could be found on flood plains in particular at Sawley, Waddington, West Bradford and Chaigley.

He also reported on the results of the survey which showed that of the 86 respondees only five properties were above the 200Bqm-3.  Members then discussed this matter in some detail and raised a number of issues including:

· the extent of the problem and whether there had been any negative reaction;

· whether the length of tenure affected the issue;

· the effect of coal burning in relation to particular properties;

· the possible effect in relation to property and land values;

· the issue of new properties being required to have a membrane fitted to prevent radon affecting the property;

· the correlation between lung cancer and these particular areas.

The Environmental Health Officer (Housing) answered a number of questions in relation to this particular matter.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the Environmental Health Officer (Housing) be thanked for his useful and informative report;

2.
the Council should be aware of the imminent publication of an updated radon atlas incorporating the detailed geological information held by the British Geological Survey.  The revised atlas would almost certainly designate Chatburn and parts of Clitheroe as radon affected areas, although they were likely to be categorised into the lowest 1-3% risk band.  Grindleton may well be elevated into the 10-30% risk band; and

3.
agree to the Council's Housing Manager, writing to all households in Grindleton in order to update them of the most recent survey results.  She would also recommend that the consider having a radon measurement undertaken within their own property at a cost of £36 per survey.

The meeting closed at 8.25pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Bill Alker, ext 4412. 
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